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	Comments


	Overall Market Benefit
	Unknown.

	Overall Market Impact
	Potentially significant impact on long term resource adequacy.

	Consumer Impact
	Significantly higher TCOS.


Calpine believes that PGRR-011 is for the most part unnecessary and extraordinarily conservative as a guide to planning bulk system expansion.  We recommend stakeholders consider carefully the policy departure this PGRR represents and reject it.
If approved as presented this PGRR would make transmission projects both the primary and default method in achieving bulk electric system expansion.  This shift in project evaluation would move the financial risk of development off of deregulated generators and onto the backs of consumers entirely and increase TCOS dramatically when generation new build would have been just as legitimate a solution for the consumers and not at their cost.

The goal of transmission planning should be to find a balance between economics (cost of building transmission) and reliability (risk of losing power supply to load).  This is because both the cost of investment in transmission upgrades and the consequences of not investing, i.e., compromised reliability, will both be borne by the end user.  NERC’s planning standards have been designed, reviewed and used for an extended period and have been widely viewed as a good balance of economics and reliability.  Proposals such as PGRR-011 that exceed the NERC planning standards should not be implemented.  For instance, NERC Reliability Standard TPL-001-2, Transmission System Planning Performance, Requirement R1.1.2 requires that the system model shall represent known outages of generation or transmission facilities with duration of at least six months:

“…1.1. System models shall represent:

1.1.1. Existing Facilities 

1.1.2. Known outage(s) of generation or Transmission Facility (ies) with a duration of at least six months….” 

PGRR-011 would require that study initial conditions can model any generator losses/outages, without a requirement of the minimum offline time.
At 4.1.1.1 (2) (b) the PGRR requires that the model reflect complete unavailability of all wind-powered generation resources (WGRs) in both a local and/or wide area.  Even with the extreme hot weather experienced this summer, wind generation has not been completely unavailable during peak hours, i.e. August’s actual total wind generation in ERCOT at HE 17:00 has been in the 1,000 to 3,000 MW range.

A balanced approach to system expansion makes the most sense and allows new generation the same planning hurdle rate as transmission.  Lack of reserves and not congestion has frequently led to high prices this summer. That condition can be solved by more generation but not necessarily more transmission solely at the consumers’ cost.
Finally, Calpine recommends that stakeholders be fully informed of what the directive from the Board and/or TAC is in their review of this PGRR.  There seems to be a strong difference of opinion on both the need and the urgency of this initiative.

	Revised Proposed Guide Language


None at this time.
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